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WFTU Presidential Council
Tehran – 26-27 February 2018
Speech of Pierpaolo Leonardi
Dear comrades, dear brothers and sisters, 

I thank the Workers' House of Iran for their excellent organization and hospitality and I really agree with the decision to reunite our Presidential Council in Tehran, especially in a time when Trump and Netanyahu are once again directly threatening IRAN's sovereignty. I welcome the greetings of the USB and the Italian workers who strongly support the need for a strong international, anti-imperialist, class oriented trade union, and for this they hope for an ever-increasing growth of the World Federation of Trade Unions, and its affirmation in every corner of the world.
USB continues to work for the defense of the right of peoples to their independence and self-determination, in particular by continuing to support the struggle of every people in its resistance to imperialist threats and any international measures, such as the economic block, whose aim is to worsen the living conditions of populations and workers in order to provoke protest movements - which have to be sustained internationally.
In this period is organizing a boycott of the historical cycling Tour of Italy “Giro d’Italia”, that for the first time starts from Jerusalem and crosses Haifa and Tel Aviv thus supporting the provocation of U.S. imperialism to move the Embassy from Tel Aviv to Jerusalem.
In Italy Sunday March 4 we will face the political national elections. The result will most likely be a large coalition government like in Germany. This is the result of the new electoral law written by Berlusconi (right wing) and Renzi (democratic party), to secure a government favored by the European Union and to the great European capital.
I have analyzed- and I agree with - the analysis and proposals contained in the convocation document of the Presidential Council of the WFTU. Now, we have to make the choices we shared in our 17th World Congress in Durban effective, implementing at the same time the proposals contained in the Action Plan for 2018 - and this has to be our task today.
We were very honored to have hosted the World Congress of Young Workers in November, attended by 130 delegates from 44 Countries that discussed and decided to strengthen their militant commitment to the dissemination of the WFTU among young workers in every country in the world, and to organize itself at the regional level around the specific problems of every continent. 

An outcome that makes us hope for a strong future development of our organization.
I think that having chosen to dedicate 2018 to Trade Union Education has been the right choice, and I think that young workers must be the first subjects to dedicate it to.
I was not able to participate personally in the TUI meeting - held in Kolkata- but the Deputy General-Secretary Sreekumar was present for TUI Public service and Allied. The conclusions of the Kolkata Meeting are all shareable and fair. The difficulty in achieving them is our real problem and every TUI must commit themselves to exceeding their limits. Precisely for this reason, we have constantly pushed for the regional meetings of TUI to take place and, in the course of 2017, albeit with great difficulty and inadequate participation, we have completed all the regional meetings, with the exception of the one in Africa where we managed to bring together only a few organizations of French-speaking Africa. The aim of these meetings was to build a stronger and wider organization, involve new local unions that share our class line, and thus strengthen and extend the presence of the WFTU. The outcome of the regional meetings has not been exciting and for this reason, in May we will gather the TUI PS & A Secretariat and Directive Committee in Cyprus to discuss the lack of activity of the regional structures, and try to re-launch the organization and the development and growth initiatives.
It is through the TUI, above all, that it is possible to organize struggles and define international platforms that involve class organizations in every country and on every continent. The effects of the systemic capital crisis that has been going on without a solution since 2008 have had a heavy impact on public service workers. Capital has chosen the path of decreasing welfare and protection for the populations and reducing the cost of labour for public workers as tools to overcome the crisis. The capitalist governments are seeking worldwide to rake resources through a strong impulse to privatizations that have now invested all the major public assets with devastating repercussions on the population and the workers. 
For this reason, as TUI PS & A for two years we have vigorously launched the slogan of the fight against privatization and on this battle, that affects all the capitalist countries without distinctions, we have promoted fight days both in 2016 and 2017. However, we have noted that, in 2017 the mobilization took place in a few countries and with little conviction. For 2018 we intend to move over time the date of the international day of struggle against privatization by placing it next fall, thus having more time to prepare it properly and make it not a formal and bureaucratic commitment but a real day of struggle. 
However, it is also necessary that the regional offices help to spread, among the organizations affiliated to the WFTU, the need to formalize the TUI of the various sectors and to support the activity, also through the regular payment of the quotas. Today, all the costs of operating the website, the Facebook page, the staff, the travel of TUI PS & A, are almost completely borne by the USB, which cannot cope with these economic commitments for a long time.

However, USB is a militant organization that deeply believes in the need to grow WFTU and will continue to work for it.

Teheran, February 26/27          
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